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ABSTRACT: While the safety of the healthcare workforce has been a longstanding concern 
and is a core component of the NSC’s efforts, the recent emergence of the COVID-19 
pandemic in early 2020 has brought the issue of healthcare workforce safety even more to
the forefront around the world. Shortages of proper personal protective equipment (PPE) 
have made healthcare workers more vulnerable to exposure to the virus. In addition, the 
physical and psychological well-being of healthcare workers is being tested as patient 
loads have increased and co-workers become infected with COVID-19, contributing 
significantly to burnout and a decline in the mental health of the healthcare workforce.i

Given the foundational importance of workforce safety as a precondition for patient 
safety, and renewed attention on the criticality of workforce safety as a result of the 
ongoing COVID-19 pandemic, AHRQ is undertaking timely work to develop survey 
items that will help healthcare organizations identify and improve workforce safety. The 
workforce safety survey items will assess the extent to which the organization’s culture 
supports workforce safety. The items will be developed as a new supplemental item set 
that can optionally be administered at the end of the AHRQ Surveys on Patient Safety 
Culture™ (SOPS®). By developing a supplemental item set, AHRQ will build this new 
measure of workforce safety upon its existing and highly successful SOPS survey 
program. SOPS surveys are completed by providers, staff, and administrators within 
healthcare organizations to assess the extent to which their organizational culture 
supports patient safety. There are SOPS surveys for hospitals, medical offices, nursing 
homes, ambulatory surgery centers, and community pharmacies. There are also 
supplemental items on health information technology patient safety and value and 
efficiency, with an item set on diagnostic safety currently under development.

Similar to work on previous SOPS survey supplemental item sets, our goal will be to 
develop a reliable, public-use item set that is limited in scope so it can be used in 
conjunction with one of the SOPS surveys, or used as a stand-alone supplemental item 
set. The goal is to develop 12 to15 items across 3 or 4 composite measures rather than 
developing a full-length survey.

The supplemental item set will be used by healthcare organizations to enable them to 
assess the organizational culture factors that contribute to workforce safety, and help 
them identify strengths and areas for improvement to efficiently target resources to 
improve workforce safety.

Most existing surveys on workforce safety focus on organizational, management, and 
provider and staff compliance with regulations, and are more like safety checklists. There
is currently a void of validated survey items focusing on provider and staff perspectives 
about aspects of organizational culture that facilitate workforce safety. We have been 
unable to find instruments that address multiple, relevant areas of workforce safety for 



use in a variety of healthcare settings, with a variety of respondents, in one, brief 
instrument, which are the objectives of this research.
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